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The products under review are 
currently classifiable under subheadings 
7213.91.3010, 7213.91.3015, 
7213.91.3090, 7213.91.3092, 
7213.91.4510, 7213.91.4590, 
7213.91.6010, 7213.91.6090, 
7213.99.0031, 7213.99.0038, 
7213.99.0090, 7227.20.0010, 
7227.20.0020, 7227.20.0090, 
7227.20.0095, 7227.90.6010, 
7227.90.6051, 7227.90.6053, 
7227.90.6058, 7227.90.6059, and 
7227.90.6080 of the HTSUS. Although 
the HTSUS subheadings are provided 
for convenience and customs purposes, 
the written description of the scope of 
these orders is dispositive. 

Analysis of Comments Received 
All issues raised in these reviews are 

addressed in the ‘‘Issues and Decision 
Memorandum for the Expedited Sunset 
Reviews of the Antidumping Duty 
Orders on Carbon and Certain Alloy 
Steel Wire Rod from Brazil, Canada, 
Indonesia, Mexico, Moldova, Trinidad 
and Tobago, and Ukraine; Final Results’’ 
from Stephen J. Claeys, Deputy 
Assistant Secretary for Import 
Administration, to David M. Spooner, 
Assistant Secretary for Import 
Administration (December 31, 2007), 
which is hereby adopted by this notice 
(‘‘Decision Memo’’). The issues 
discussed in the Decision Memo include 
the likelihood of continuation or 
recurrence of dumping and the 
magnitude of the margins likely to 
prevail if the orders were revoked. 
Parties can find a complete discussion 
of all issues raised in these reviews and 
the corresponding recommendations in 
this public memorandum which is on 
file in room B–099 of the main 
Department building. 

In addition, a complete version of the 
Decision Memo can be accessed directly 
on the Web at http://ia.ita.doc.gov/frn. 
The paper copy and electronic version 
of the Decision Memo are identical in 
content. 

Final Results of Reviews 
We determine that revocation of the 

antidumping duty orders on wire rod 
from Brazil, Canada, Indonesia, Mexico, 
Moldova, Trinidad and Tobago, and 
Ukraine would be likely to lead to 
continuation or recurrence of dumping 
at the following weighted–average 
percentage margins: 

Manufacturers/Export-
ers/Producers 

Weighted–Average 
Margin (percent) 

Brazil.
Belgo Mineira ................ 94.73 
All–Others Rate ............ 74.45 
Canada.
Ispat Sidbec Inc. ........... 3.86 

Manufacturers/Export-
ers/Producers 

Weighted–Average 
Margin (percent) 

Ivaco, Inc. ..................... 9.90 
All–Others Rate ............ 8.11 
Indonesia.
P.T. Ispat Indo .............. 4.06 
All–Others Rate ............ 4.06 
Mexico.
SICARTSA .................... 20.11 
All–Others Rate ............ 20.11 
Moldova.
Moldova–wide Rate ...... 369.10 
Trinidad and Tobago.
Caribbean Ispat Ltd. ..... 11.40 
All–Others Rate ............ 11.40 
Ukraine.
Krivorozhstal ................. 116.37 
All–Others Rate ............ 116.37 

This notice also serves as the only 
reminder to parties subject to 
administrative protective orders 
(‘‘APO’’) of their responsibility 
concerning the return or destruction of 
proprietary information disclosed under 
APO in accordance with 19 CFR 
351.305. Timely notification of the 
return or destruction of APO materials 
or conversion to judicial protective 
orders is hereby requested. Failure to 
comply with the regulations and terms 
of an APO is a violation which is subject 
to sanction. 

We are issuing and publishing the 
results and notice in accordance with 
sections 751(c), 752(c), and 777(i)(1) of 
the Act. 

Dated: December 31, 2007. 
Susan H. Kuhbach, 
Acting Assistant Secretary for Import 
Administration. 
[FR Doc. E8–114 Filed 1–7–08; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 3510–DS–S 

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE 

International Trade Administration 

C–351–833 

Carbon and Certain Alloy Steel Wire 
Rod from Brazil: Final Results of 
Expedited Five–Year Sunset Review of 
the Countervailing Duty Order 

AGENCY: AGENCY: Import 
Administration, International Trade 
Administration, Department of 
Commerce. 
SUMMARY: On September 4, 2007, the 
Department of Commerce (‘‘the 
Department’’) published in the Federal 
Register the notice of initiation of the 
five–year sunset review of the 
countervailing duty order on carbon and 
certain alloy steel wire rod (‘‘wire rod’’) 
from Brazil, pursuant to section 751(c) 
of the Tariff Act of 1930, as amended 
(‘‘the Act’’). The Department has 

conducted an expedited sunset review 
of this order pursuant to section 751(c) 
of the Act and 19 CFR 
351.218(e)(1)(ii)(C)(2). As a result of this 
sunset review, the Department finds that 
revocation of the countervailing duty 
order is likely to lead to continuation or 
recurrence of a countervailable subsidy 
at the levels indicated in the ‘‘Final 
Results of Review’’ section of this 
notice. 
EFFECTIVE DATE: January 8, 2008. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Devta Ohri or Brandon Farlander, AD/ 
CVD Operations, Office 1, Import 
Administration, International Trade 
Administration, U.S. Department of 
Commerce, 14th Street and Constitution 
Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20230; 
telephone: (202) 482–3853 or (202) 482– 
0182, respectively. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Background 
On September 4, 2007, the 

Department published the notice of 
initiation of the sunset review of the 
countervailing duty order on wire rod 
from Brazil, pursuant to section 751(c) 
of the Act. See Initiation of Five–Year 
(‘‘Sunset’’) Reviews, 72 FR 50659 
(September 4, 2007) (‘‘Notice of 
Initiation’’). The Department received a 
notice of intent to participate from the 
following domestic parties: Gerdau 
Ameristeel U.S. Inc.; ISG Georgetown, 
Inc.; Keystone Consolidated Industries, 
Inc.; and Rocky Mountain Steel Mills 
within the deadline specified in 19 CFR 
351.218(d)(1)(i). The companies claimed 
interested party status under section 
771(9)(C) of the Act, as manufacturers of 
a domestic like product in the United 
States. The Department received a 
separate notice of intent to participate 
from Nucor Corporation within the 
deadline specified in 19 CFR 
351.218(d)(1)(i). Nucor Corporation 
claimed interested party status under 
section 771(9)(C) of the Act, as a 
manufacturer of a domestic like product 
in the United States. 

Gerdau Ameristeel U.S. Inc. reported 
that it is related to Gerdau S.A., a 
producer and exporter of subject 
merchandise in Brazil. ISG Georgetown, 
Inc. reported that it is related to Belgo 
Siderurgia S.A. in Brazil, a producer 
and exporter of subject merchandise. 
Pursuant to Section 771(4)(B) of the Act, 
a domestic interested party may be 
excluded from participating as part of 
the domestic industry if it is related to 
an exporter of subject merchandise. In 
this sunset review, even if we excluded 
the parties above from participating as 
part of the domestic industry in the 
sunset review of the order, there would 
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still be sufficient participation by other 
domestic interested parties to merit a 
sunset review of the order. Since there 
is sufficient industry support regardless 
of whether these two companies are 
included, we do not need to resolve the 
issue of whether to include or exclude 
Gerdau Ameristeel U.S. Inc. and ISG 
Georgetown, Inc. Therefore, collectively, 
Gerdau Ameristeel U.S. Inc., ISG 
Georgetown, Inc., Keystone 
Consolidated Industries, Inc.; Rocky 
Mountain Steel Mills; and Nucor 
Corporation will be known as the 
‘‘domestic interested parties.’’ 

The Department received a complete 
substantive response to the notice of 
initiation from the domestic interested 
parties within the 30–day deadline 
specified in 19 CFR 351.218(d)(3)(i). We 
received no responses from respondent 
interested parties, nor was a hearing 
requested. Therefore, we conducted an 
expedited (120–day) sunset review of 
the CVD order on wire rod from Brazil, 
as provided for in section 351.218 
(e)(1)(ii)(C)(2) of the Department’s 
regulations. 

Scope of the Order 
The merchandise subject to this order 

is certain hot–rolled products of carbon 
steel and alloy steel, in coils, of 
approximately round cross section, 5.00 
mm or more, but less than 19.00 mm, in 
solid cross–sectional diameter. 

Specifically excluded are steel 
products possessing the above–noted 
physical characteristics and meeting the 
Harmonized Tariff Schedule of the 
United States (‘‘HTSUS’’) definitions for 
(a) stainless steel; (b) tool steel; (c) high 
nickel steel; (d) ball bearing steel; and 
(e) concrete reinforcing bars and rods. 
Also excluded are (f) free machining 
steel products (i.e., products that 
contain by weight one or more of the 
following elements: 0.03 percent or 
more of lead, 0.05 percent or more of 
bismuth, 0.08 percent or more of sulfur, 
more than 0.04 percent of phosphorus, 
more than 0.05 percent of selenium, or 
more than 0.01 percent of tellurium). 

Also excluded from the scope are 
1080 grade tire cord quality wire rod 
and 1080 grade tire bead quality wire 
rod. Grade 1080 tire cord quality rod is 
defined as: (i) grade 1080 tire cord 
quality wire rod measuring 5.0 mm or 
more but not more than 6.0 mm in 
cross–sectional diameter; (ii) with an 
average partial decarburization of no 
more than 70 microns in depth 
(maximum individual 200 microns); (iii) 
having no non–deformable inclusions 
greater than 20 microns and no 
deformable inclusions greater than 35 
microns; (iv) having a carbon 
segregation per heat average of 3.0 or 

better using European Method NFA 04– 
114; (v) having a surface quality with no 
surface defects of a length greater than 
0.15 mm; (vi) capable of being drawn to 
a diameter of 0.30 mm or less with 3 or 
fewer breaks per ton, and (vii) 
containing by weight the following 
elements in the proportions shown: (1) 
0.78 percent or more of carbon, (2) less 
than 0.01 percent of aluminum, (3) 
0.040 percent or less, in the aggregate, 
of phosphorus and sulfur, (4) 0.006 
percent or less of nitrogen, and (5) not 
more than 0.15 percent, in the aggregate, 
of copper, nickel and chromium. 

Grade 1080 tire bead quality rod is 
defined as: (i) grade 1080 tire bead 
quality wire rod measuring 5.5 mm or 
more but not more than 7.0 mm in 
cross–sectional diameter; (ii) with an 
average partial decarburization of no 
more than 70 microns in depth 
(maximum individual 200 microns); (iii) 
having no non–deformable inclusions 
greater than 20 microns and no 
deformable inclusions greater than 35 
microns; (iv) having a carbon 
segregation per heat average of 3.0 or 
better using European Method NFA 04– 
114; (v) having a surface quality with no 
surface defects of a length greater than 
0.2 mm; (vi) capable of being drawn to 
a diameter of 0.78 mm or larger with 0.5 
or fewer breaks per ton; and (vii) 
containing by weight the following 
elements in the proportions shown: (1) 
0.78 percent or more of carbon, (2) less 
than 0.01 percent of soluble aluminum, 
(3) 0.040 percent or less, in the 
aggregate, of phosphorus and sulfur, (4) 
0.008 percent or less of nitrogen, and (5) 
either not more than 0.15 percent, in the 
aggregate, of copper, nickel and 
chromium (if chromium is not 
specified), or not more than 0.10 percent 
in the aggregate of copper and nickel 
and a chromium content of 0.24 to 0.30 
percent (if chromium is specified). 

For purposes of grade 1080 tire cord 
quality wire rod and grade 1080 tire 
bead quality wire rod, an inclusion will 
be considered to be deformable if its 
ratio of length (measured along the axis 
- that is, the direction of rolling - of the 
rod) over thickness (measured on the 
same inclusion in a direction 
perpendicular to the axis of the rod) is 
equal to or greater than three. The size 
of an inclusion for purposes of the 20 
microns and 35 microns limitations is 
the measurement of the largest 
dimension observed on a longitudinal 
section measured in a direction 
perpendicular to the axis of the rod. 
This measurement methodology applies 
only to inclusions on certain grade 1080 
tire cord quality wire rod and certain 
grade 1080 tire bead quality wire rod 
that are entered, or withdrawn from 

warehouse, for consumption on or after 
July 24, 2003. 

The designation of the products as 
‘‘tire cord quality’’ or ‘‘tire bead quality’’ 
indicates the acceptability of the 
product for use in the production of tire 
cord, tire bead, or wire for use in other 
rubber reinforcement applications such 
as hose wire. These quality designations 
are presumed to indicate that these 
products are being used in tire cord, tire 
bead, and other rubber reinforcement 
applications, and such merchandise 
intended for the tire cord, tire bead, or 
other rubber reinforcement applications 
is not included in the scope. However, 
should petitioners or other interested 
parties provide a reasonable basis to 
believe or suspect that there exists a 
pattern of importation of such products 
for other than those applications, end– 
use certification for the importation of 
such products may be required. Under 
such circumstances, only the importers 
of record would normally be required to 
certify the end use of the imported 
merchandise. 

All products meeting the physical 
description of subject merchandise that 
are not specifically excluded are 
included in this scope. 

The products under review are 
currently classifiable under subheadings 
7213.91.3010, 7213.91.3015, 
7213.91.3090, 7213.91.3092, 
7213.91.4510, 7213.91.4590, 
7213.91.6010, 7213.91.6090, 
7213.99.0031, 7213.99.0038, 
7213.99.0090, 7227.20.0010, 
7227.20.0020, 7227.20.0090, 
7227.20.0095, 7227.90.6010, 
7227.90.6051, 7227.90.6053, 
7227.90.6058, 7227.90.6059, and 
7227.90.6080 of the HTSUS. Although 
the HTSUS subheadings are provided 
for convenience and customs purposes, 
the written description of the scope of 
this order is dispositive. 

Analysis of Comments Received 
All issues raised in substantive 

responses by parties in this sunset 
review are addressed in the ‘‘Issues and 
Decision Memorandum for the 
Expedited Sunset Review of the 
Countervailing Duty Order on Carbon 
and Certain Alloy Steel Wire Rod from 
Brazil; Final Results,’’ (‘‘Decision 
Memo’’), from Stephen J. Claeys, Deputy 
Assistant Secretary for Import 
Administration, to David M. Spooner, 
Assistant Secretary for Import 
Administration, dated December 31, 
2007, which is hereby adopted by this 
notice. The issues discussed in the 
Decision Memo include the likelihood 
of continuation or recurrence of a 
countervailable subsidy, the net 
countervailable subsidy rate likely to 
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prevail if the order were revoked, and 
the nature of the subsidies. 

Parties can find a complete discussion 
of all issues raised in this sunset review 
and the corresponding recommendation 
in this public memorandum which is on 
file in B–099, the Central Records Unit, 
of the main Commerce building. In 
addition, a complete version of the 
Decision Memo can be accessed directly 
on the Department’s Web page at http:// 
ia.ita.doc.gov/frn. The paper copy and 
electronic version of the Decision Memo 
are identical in content. 

Final Results of Review 
For the reasons stated in the Decision 

Memo, the Department determines that 
revocation of the countervailing duty 
order on wire rod from Brazil is likely 
to lead to continuation or recurrence of 
countervailable subsidies at the 
following countervailing duty rates: 

Manufacturer/Exporter Net Subsidy Rate 
(percent) 

Belgo Mineira ................ 6.74 
Gerdau S.A. .................. 2.76 
All–Others ..................... 5.64 

Notification Regarding Administrative 
Protective Orders 

This notice also serves as the only 
reminder to parties subject to 
administrative protective orders 
(‘‘APO’’) of their responsibility 
concerning the return or destruction of 
proprietary information disclosed under 
APO in accordance with 19 CFR 
351.305(a)(3). Timely notification of the 
return or destruction of APO materials 
or conversion to judicial protective 
order is hereby requested. Failure to 
comply with the regulations and terms 
of an APO is a violation which is subject 
to sanction. 

We are issuing and publishing this 
determination and notice in accordance 
with sections 751(c), 752(b), and 777(i) 
of the Act. 

Dated: December 31, 2007. 
Susan H. Kuhbach, 
Acting Assistant Secretaryfor Import 
Administration. 
[FR Doc. E8–115 Filed 1–7–08; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 3510–DS–S 

COMMISSION OF FINE ARTS 

2008 National Capital Arts and Cultural 
Affairs Program 

Notice is hereby given that Public 
Law 99–190, as amended, authorizing 
the National Capital Arts and Cultural 
Affairs Program, has been funded for 
2008 in the amount of $8,367,400.00. 

All requests for information and 
applications for grants should be sent to: 
2008 NCACA Grant Program, U.S. 
Commission of Fine Arts, 401 F Street, 
NW., Suite 312, Washington, DC 20001– 
2728, Phone: 202–504–2200. 

Deadline for receipt of grant 
applications as 1 March 2008. 

This program provides grants for 
general operating support of 
organizations whose primary purpose is 
performing, exhibiting, and/or 
presenting the arts. To be eligible for a 
grant, organizations must be located in 
the District of Columbia, must be non- 
profit, non-academic institutions of 
demonstrated national repute, and must 
have annual incomes, exclusive of 
federal funds, in excess of one million 
dollars for each of the past three years, 
Organizations seeking grants must 
provide a Dun and Bradstreet (D&S) 
Data Universal Numbering System 
(DUNS) number when applying. 

Thomas E. Luebke, 
Secretary, U.S. Commission of Fine Arts. 
[FR Doc. 08–16 Filed 1–7–08; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6330–01–M 

COMMISSION OF FINE ARTS 

Notice of Meeting 

The next meeting of the U.S. 
Commission of Fine Arts is scheduled 
for January 17, 2007, at 10 a.m. in the 
Commission’s offices at the National 
Building Museum, Suite 312, Judiciary 
Square, 401 F Street, NW., Washington, 
DC 20001–2728. Items of discussion 
may include buildings, parks and 
memorials. 

Draft agendas and additional 
information regarding the Commission 
are available on our Web site: http:// 
www.cfa.gov. Inquiries regarding the 
agenda and requests to submit written 
or oral statements should be addressed 
to Thomas Luebke, Secretary, U.S. 
Commission of Fine Arts, at the above 
address, or call 202–504–2200. 
Individuals requiring sign language 
interpretation for the hearing impaired 
should contact the Secretary at least 10 
days before the meeting date. 

Dated in Washington, DC, December 31, 
2007. 

Thomas Luebke, 
Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 08–18 Filed 1–7–08; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6330–01–M 

CORPORATION FOR NATIONAL AND 
COMMUNITY SERVICE 

Proposed Information Collection; 
Comment Request 

AGENCY: Corporation for National and 
Community Service. 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: The Corporation for National 
and Community Service (hereinafter the 
‘‘Corporation’’), as part of its continuing 
effort to reduce paperwork and 
respondent burden, conducts a pre- 
clearance consultation program to 
provide the general public and federal 
agencies with an opportunity to 
comment on proposed and/or 
continuing collections of information in 
accordance with the Paperwork 
Reduction Act of 1995 (PRA95) (44 
U.S.C. 3506(c)(2)(A)). This program 
helps to ensure that requested data can 
be provided in the desired format, 
reporting burden (time and financial 
resources) is minimized, collection 
instruments are clearly understood, and 
the impact of collection requirement on 
respondents can be properly assessed. 

Currently, the Corporation is 
soliciting comments concerning the 
AmeriCorps Annual Progress Report 
designed to collect demographic, 
performance, and narrative information 
from federal grantees. These reports will 
be submitted by grantees that receive 
Corporation funding through the 
Corporation’s AmeriCorps State and 
National. Completion of the Progress 
Report is required as a condition of 
these awards. 

Copies of the information collection 
request can be obtained by contacting 
the office listed in the addresses section 
of this notice. 
DATES: Written comments must be 
submitted to the individual and office 
listed in the ADDRESSES section by 
March 10, 2008. 
ADDRESSES: You may submit comments, 
identified by the title of the information 
collection activity, by any of the 
following methods: 

(1) By mail sent to: Corporation for 
National and Community Service, Learn 
and Serve America; Attention Amy 
Borgstrom, Associate Director for Policy, 
Room 9515; 1201 New York Avenue, 
NW., Washington, DC 20525. 

(2) By hand delivery or by courier to 
the Corporation’s mailroom at Room 
8100 at the mail address given in 
paragraph (1) above, between 9 a.m. and 
4 p.m. Monday through Friday, except 
Federal holidays. 

(3) By fax to: (202) 606–3476, 
Attention Amy Borgstrom, Associate 
Director for Policy. 

VerDate Aug<31>2005 17:32 Jan 07, 2008 Jkt 214001 PO 00000 Frm 00012 Fmt 4703 Sfmt 4703 E:\FR\FM\08JAN1.SGM 08JAN1pw
al

ke
r 

on
 P

R
O

D
1P

C
71

 w
ith

 N
O

T
IC

E
S


		Superintendent of Documents
	2010-07-18T11:02:01-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




